

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5295 | NOVEMBER 18, 2022 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

Escalating Korean Tensions Require Resolute Allied Response

Bruce Klingner

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Pyongyang is augmenting its military capabilities to undermine allied deterrence strategies and is seeking tacit acceptance of its violations of U.N. resolutions.

Kim Jong-un has increased military activity to unprecedented levels and exacerbated regional tensions, risking the triggering of a military crisis.

The United States should coordinate closely with South Korea and Japan to maintain stability in Northeast Asia and enhance deterrence and defense capabilities. aintaining stability in Northeast Asia and protecting allies South Korea and Japan are of critical importance to U.S. strategic interests in the Indo-Pacific region. North Korea is threatening those interests by ratcheting up military activity to unprecedented levels, including a record number of missile launches this year as well as highly provocative actions by its ground, air, and naval units near its border with South Korea. Pyongyang is augmenting its military capabilities, particularly tactical nuclear weapons to be deployed with frontline units, to undermine allied deterrence strategies.

Kim Jong-un's regime has raised tensions to the highest level in years in an attempt to intimidate Washington and Seoul into constraining their military actions. Instead, the allies have resumed large-scale

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5295

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

military exercises after a four-year hiatus and reacted strongly to North Korean provocations.

However, the extensive military drills and escalating reactions near and over the inter-Korean border, coming amid threats of preemptive attacks, have created a precarious and potentially unstable situation similar to that of 2017.¹ Pyongyang is expected to escalate tensions still further by conducting its seventh overall nuclear test, which would precipitate even more robust allied military responses.

The United States should therefore coordinate closely with South Korea and Japan to enhance deterrence and defense capabilities while being mindful of the increasing danger of inadvertent military clashes on the Korean Peninsula.

Escalating North Korean Missile Threat

In 2022, North Korea has already launched over 70 ballistic missiles—all violations of U.N. resolutions—and eight cruise missiles. This is exponentially higher than the previous annual record of 26 missile launches in 2019.

This year's launches have included a hypersonic glide vehicle with a maneuverable warhead that is capable of evading allied missile defenses; a long-range strategic cruise missile; the first intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) launches since 2017; the first intermediate-range missile flight over Japan since 2017; and the first underwater missile launch from a lake.

Pyongyang has demonstrated its enhanced missile capabilities with the longest flight by a North Korean cruise missile (2,000 km, which is sufficient to target most of Japan); its longest ballistic missile flight (4,500 km, the distance to U.S. military bases in Okinawa); and a Hwasong-15 ICBM flown on a lofted trajectory to a greater height than its previous launch in 2017. Pyongyang also unsuccessfully tested its new multiple-warhead Hwasong-17 ICBM. In addition, the regime paraded a new Pukguksong-6 submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM) that is even larger than previous models, but it has not yet conducted a flight test.

North Korea's blitz of 13 missile launches during a two-week period in September and October demonstrated that the regime has progressed from developmental testing of new missiles to exercising its tactical nuclear missile units to assess their operational readiness. Pyongyang announced that the launches simulated tactical nuclear attacks on South Korean ports, airfields, and hardened military command targets,² similar to exercises in 2016–2017 that simulated attacks on South Korean and Japanese targets. On November 1, Pyongyang launched 23 ballistic and surface-to-air missiles, the highest number of launches ever conducted in one day and from the largest number of different launch sites located throughout the country. One of the ballistic missiles landed less than 40 miles off South Korea's coast, outside of territorial waters but the first North Korean missile ever flown south of the inter-Korean maritime boundary.

The increasing rate and diversity of missile launches shows that North Korea is making significant progress toward implementing a more capable and flexible nuclear strategy that includes preemptive strikes with strategic, tactical, and battlefield nuclear weapons.

New Basing Mode. In September, North Korea announced that it had conducted a missile drill simulating "loading tactical nuclear warheads at a silo under a reservoir."³ It is unclear whether the regime intends a permanent silo built under the lake or a mobile submerged test barge similar to those used for early tests of new SLBMs off North Korea's east coast.

A fixed underwater silo would involve a complicated engineering process and presumably would be detected by U.S. intelligence satellites. A mobile submerged launch platform could be more cost-effective, survivable, and difficult to detect than a missile-carrying submarine. Either system would further diversify potential North Korean nuclear missile launch sites beyond existing road-mobile and train-based launchers.

Provocative Military Actions

In October, North Korean air, ground, and naval forces conducted significant military operations close to South Korea, many on a scale never seen before.

North Korea twice conducted rare air-attack drills close to the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ) though north of the no-fly zone agreed to in the 2018 inter-Korean Comprehensive Military Agreement (CMA). Pyongyang announced that the exercise simulated an attack on an enemy military base utilizing "air-to-surface medium-range guided bombs and cruise missiles."⁴ Two days later, South Korea detected a flight of 10 North Korean aircraft just 15 miles north of the border and seven miles north of the maritime boundary in the Yellow Sea.⁵

North Korea carried out a large-scale bombing and air-to-air attack drill in which more than 150 fighter planes "took off simultaneously for the first time in history."⁶ Three weeks later, North Korea claimed that it conducted an air exercise with 500 aircraft, but the South Korean military reported only 180 aircraft near the DMZ. During several large-scale exercises in October and November, North Korean ground forces cumulatively fired over a thousand artillery rounds into waters off both its east and west coasts. The shells landed in the maritime buffer areas near the border in violation of the CMA. Pyongyang indicated that one of the drills simulated an attack on a South Korean airfield.⁷

In late October, North and South Korean naval forces exchanged warning shots off the west coast. A North Korean freighter strayed south of the Northern Limit Line (NLL). South Korea responded with 20 machine gun rounds, and North Korea later fired 10 multiple rocket rounds into the maritime buffer zone, again violating the CMA.

The NLL has served as de facto inter-Korean maritime boundary since the end of the Korean War in 1953, although it has been disputed by North Korea in recent years. The area has been the site of several deadly inter-Korean naval clashes in 1999, 2002, and 2009, as well as the North Korean sinking of the South Korean naval ship *Cheonan* in 2010 and shelling of South Korea's Yeonpyeong Island in 2010.

North Korea's Objectives

North Korea's escalating military provocations are the result of its decades-long campaign to develop a nuclear warfighting capability and its exploitation of recent circumstances, including allied resumption of large-scale military exercises, the diversion of international attention by Russia's invasion of Ukraine, and deteriorating U.S. relations with China and Russia.

Pyongyang is seeking to gain tacit acceptance of its violations of U.N. resolutions through routinization of its missile launches and reliance on Chinese and Russian obstructionism at the U.N. Security Council to prevent additional punitive measures.⁸ In the past, Beijing and Moscow grudgingly allowed the adoption of incrementally stronger U.N. resolutions in response to such egregious North Korean violations as nuclear or ICBM tests. This year, however, both countries have repeatedly rejected U.S. efforts to punish North Korea for repeated violations of U.N. resolutions.

By depicting its military provocations as responses to resumed U.S.– South Korean military drills, Pyongyang seeks to coerce the allies into curtailing future exercises. The regime may also be challenging the legitimacy of the disputed inter-Korean maritime boundary and attempting to push it further south.

Strong Allied Responses

North Korea has often used provocations and threats to drive a wedge between the United States and its allies. However, its recent behavior has instead led to a firmer allied military posture. Under President Yoon Suk Yeol, South Korea is now willing to respond to North Korean provocations with displays of military strength. Yoon also has accepted the Biden Administration's request to resume the scope and scale of combined military exercises and rotational deployments of U.S. strategic assets, both of which were cancelled by President Donald Trump in 2018.

Resumption of Large-Scale Exercises. In late September, Washington deployed the USS *Ronald Reagan* to the Sea of Japan for naval exercises with South Korea for the first time in five years. That exercise was followed by trilateral anti-submarine drills with South Korean and Japanese ships—also the first in five years—that included a scenario against the launching of a North Korean SLBM.⁹ The U.S., South Korean, and Japanese navies also conducted trilateral naval missile defense exercises to detect, track, and intercept ballistic missiles.¹⁰

In mid-October, South Korea conducted its large-scale *Hoguk* exercise involving naval, army, air force, and Marine units. The exercise involved Aegis destroyers, frigates, Apache helicopters, F-15K and KF-16 fighters, U.S. Apache helicopters, and A-10 attack aircraft.¹¹ The South Korean Marine Corps subsequently conducted amphibious landing drills that involved 6,000 Marine and naval personnel, amphibious vehicles, assault ships, and 50 aircraft and helicopters.¹²

From October 31 to November 5, the U.S. and South Korea conducted their largest-ever Vigilant Storm (formerly Vigilant Ace) combined air exercise. The exercise, the first in five years, involved 140 South Korean aircraft and 100 U.S. aircraft flying 1,600 sorties, the highest ever for the annual exercise.¹³ The U.S. included four B-1 bombers in the exercise for the first time since 2017.

Reaction to North Korean Provocations. South Korea scrambled fighter jets several times when North Korean air exercises approached the inter-Korean border. After North Korea's missile flight over Japan, U.S. and South Korean fighter jets conducted a precision bombing drill with ATACM and Hyunmoo-2C short-range ballistic missiles against a target off the west coast, and the two militaries fired five surface-to-surface missiles into the Sea of Japan. U.S. and Japanese fighter aircraft also conducted combined flying exercises over the Sea of Japan.¹⁴

Preparing for Another Nuclear Test

By November, Pyongyang described the situation on the Korean Peninsula as having entered the "serious confrontation stage" and warned that it could take "more powerful follow-up measures."¹⁵ North Korea could conduct its first nuclear test in five years, an ICBM flight over Japan, or tests of several new SLBMs.

It is expected that the next nuclear test will be of a new generation of smaller, low-yield tactical nuclear weapons. The test would be much smaller than the massive 250 kiloton test of a hydrogen bomb in 2017. The testing of a small tactical warhead for battlefield use would exponentially increase the threat to South Korea and Japan as well as to U.S. forces stationed there.

The U.S., South Korea, and Japan have announced that they would respond at an "unparalleled" scale to another nuclear test.¹⁶ Possible allied responses include increased rotational deployment of U.S. strategic assets including bombers, submarines, dual-capable aircraft, and carrier strike groups; extensive allied military exercises; imposition of new sanctions against North Korean entities; and greater trilateral security cooperation among Seoul, Tokyo, and Washington.

North Korea would likely react with additional military actions, which would trigger further allied actions. During the currently escalated tensions, Pyongyang might misconstrue allied military exercises or responses to regime provocations as a prelude to an actual attack. Pyongyang might rush to preempt the perceived preemption, which could lead to major conflict.

On September 8, 2022, Pyongyang passed a new law that lowered the threshold for its use of nuclear weapons.¹⁷ The regime declared that it would use nuclear weapons in response to or *perceived preparations* for a U.S. or South Korean nuclear or *non-nuclear* attack on regime leadership, nuclear command structure, or important strategic targets. In early November, the regime threatened that any military action against North Korea would trigger a nuclear response and that the U.S. and South Korea would "pay the most horrible price in history."¹⁸

What the United States Should Do

As noted, maintaining stability in Northeast Asia and protecting South Korea and Japan in the face of escalating North Korean provocations are of critical importance to U.S. strategic interests in the Indo-Pacific region. Washington should therefore:

- **Respond proportionally to North Korean provocations.** Pyongyang's threatening military actions should be met with sufficient allied reaction to demonstrate resolve. However, such responses should be calibrated to reduce the likelihood of North Korea's misinterpreting them as the initiation of a preemptive attack.
- **Propose tension-reduction talks.** The current cycle of recurrent military responses and counter-responses has escalated tensions and the potential for unintended armed conflict. The U.S. and South Korea should press for discussions of tension-reduction measures, such as prior notification of large-scale military movement or exercises, limits on military activity near the DMZ, and verification protocols. Unfortunately, Pyongyang's violation of previous agreements and rejection of diplomatic dialogue does not bode well for such an initiative.
- Enhance the scope and pace of combined military exercises. Four years of cancelled, reduced, and constrained allied military exercises did not induce North Korea either to moderate its nuclear or missile programs or to reduce its own military exercises. The U.S. and its allies must reject North Korean intimidation efforts and instead restore military exercises and the rotation of U.S. strategic assets to pre-2018 levels in order to enhance deterrence and defense against the growing North Korean threat.
- Augment allied missile defenses. North Korea's growing ICBM threat to the American homeland requires that Washington maintain plans to augment missile defense to 64 ground-based interceptors. South Korea should continue deployment of its medium-range and long-range surface-to-air missile systems as well as the planned acquisition of SM-6 missiles for its Aegis-equipped naval ships.
- Enhance extended deterrence guarantee to allies. South Korea and Japan question the viability of the U.S. commitment to their defense both because of Pyongyang's increasing ability to target the United States with nuclear weapons and because of previous U.S. threats to remove forces from the region. The recently restored U.S.– South Korean Extended Deterrence Strategy and Consultation Group could discuss potential initiatives such as establishing a bilateral (or trilateral with Japan) Nuclear Planning Group to increase transparency and coordination on nuclear strategy, planning, targeting, and

exercises. Washington could also assess a schedule for the increased rotation of strategic assets to South Korea. However, the U.S. should push back on growing advocacy for:

- 1. The return of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons to the Korean Peninsula,
- Development of an indigenous South Korean nuclear weapons program,¹⁹
- 3. A U.S.-South Korea nuclear-sharing agreement, and
- 4. Abandonment of denuclearization as a negotiating objective.²⁰

Conclusion

North Korea's missile launches show that the regime has both enhanced the quality and quantity of its nuclear-capable missile systems and improved the survivability of its nuclear missile force. This not only increases the threat to the United States, South Korea, and Japan, but also risks degrading allied missile defenses and deterrence strategies.

Kim Jong-un's willingness to resume missile flights over Japan and ICBM launches, initiation of extensive military exercises, and increased provocations close to the inter-Korean border all exacerbate regional tensions and risk triggering a military crisis. Washington and Seoul must respond resolutely to North Korean incitements while simultaneously seeking ways to reduce the potential for stumbling into war.

Bruce Klingner is Senior Research Fellow for Northeast Asia in the Asian Studies Center at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. In 2017, North Korea conducted its first intercontinental ballistic missile tests and first hydrogen bomb tests, flew missiles over Japan, and routinely threatened the United States. The United States conducted large-scale military exercises in South Korea and considered a preventive military attack on North Korea, and President Trump threatened Pyongyang with "fire and fury like the world has never seen."
- 2. Rodong Sinmun, "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Guides Military Drills of KPA Units for Operation of Tactical Nukes," October 10, 2022, https:// kcnawatch.org/newstream/1665469213-819475819/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-guides-military-drills-of-kpa-units-for-operation-of-tactical -nukes/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 3. Ibid.
- Rodong Sinmun, "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Guides Striking Drills of KPA Units," October 10, 2022, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream /1665472027-165633397/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-guides-military-drills-of-kpa-units-for-operation-of-tactical-nukes/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 5. Reuters, "Seoul Scrambles Fighters as North Korean Planes Fly Close to Border," October 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/seoul -scrambles-fighters-north-korean-planes-fly-close-border-2022-10-13/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 6. Rodong Sinmun, "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Guides Striking Drills of KPA Units."
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Bruce Klingner, "China, Russia Again Block UN Action on North Korea," The Daily Signal, May 27, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/05/27 /china-russia-again-block-un-action-on-north-korea/.
- 9. Kang Seung-woo, "Korea, US, Japan Stage Trilateral Anti-Submarine Drills," *The Korea Times*, updated October 2, 2022, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr /www/nation/2022/10/356_337059.html (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 10. Daniel Sneider, "While North Korea Tests, South Korea and Japan Walk a Narrow Bridge to Restore Relations," *The Oriental Economist*, October 14, 2022, https://toyokeizai.net/articles/-/626054 (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 11. Ji Da-gyum, "S.Korea Begins Major Hoguk Field Training Exercise Amid N.Korea's Saber-Rattling," *The Korea Herald*, October 17, 2022, https://www .koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20221017000637 (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 12. Yonhap News Agency, "S. Korea's Military Holds Joint Amphibious Landing Drills," October 26, 2022, https://en.yna.co.kr/view /AEN20221026006851325 (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 13. Lt. Col. Kelley Jeter, "U.S. Air Force and ROK Air Force Conduct Large-Scale Joint Air Training Event Vigilant Storm," U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, October 31, 2022, https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/3205401/us-air-force-and-rok-air-force-conduct-large-scale-joint -air-training-event-vig/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 14. Jeongmin Kim, "South Korean Jets Drop 'Precision' Bombs in Reply to North Korean Missile Test," NK News, October 4, 2022, https://www.nknews.org /2022/10/south-korean-jets-drop-precision-bombs-in-reply-to-north-korean-missile-test/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 15. Korean Central News Agency, "Statement of Spokesman for DPRK Foreign Ministry," October 31, 2022, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1667255750 -351184696/statement-of-spokesman-for-dprk-foreign-ministry/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 16. Jo He-rim, "South Korea, US, Japan Warn of 'Unparalleled' Scale of Response in Case of NK Nuclear Test," *The Korea Herald*, updated October 27, 2022, http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20221026000588 (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 17. Korean Central News Agency, "Law on DPRK's Policy on Nuclear Forces Promulgated," September 9, 2022, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream /1662687258-950776986/law-on-dprks-policy-on-nuclear-forces-promulgated/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 18. Korean Central News Agency, "Press Statement of Secretary of WPK Central Committee Pak Jong Chon," April 3, 2022, https://kcnawatch.org /newstream/1649041611-799145125/press-statement-of-secretary-of-wpk-central-committee-pak-jong-chon/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 19. Bruce Klingner, "Now Is Not the Time for South Korea to Go Nuclear," *The Washington Times*, August 2, 2022, https://www.washingtontimes.com /news/2022/aug/2/now-is-not-the-time-for-south-korea-to-go-nuclear/ (accessed November 14, 2022).
- 20. Bruce Klingner, "This Is Not the Time to Abandon North Korean Denuclearization," *The Hill*, October 29, 2022, https://thehill.com/opinion/national -security/3709953-this-is-not-the-time-to-abandon-north-korean-denuclearization/ (accessed November 14, 2022).